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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed August 20, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved she was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits from December 24, 2006 to a date

yet to be determined.  After reviewing the entire record de
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novo, the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she

was entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

December 24, 2006 through February 25, 2008.  We find that

the claimant proved she was entitled to wage-loss disability

in the amount of 50%.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved the treatment of record for her low back by

Dr. Chakales was reasonably necessary.      

I.  HISTORY

Annette Wilson, now age 55, testified that she had

received a GED.  Ms. Wilson testified that she also went to

a business school and was certified as a business secretary. 

The claimant testified that she worked at chicken plant for

almost nine years before becoming employed with the

respondent-employer, Cooper Automotive, in 1991.  The

claimant testified that she was a Finisher for the

respondents.  A Finisher’s duties included performing piece

work on a “press line.”  The claimant testified that she

then became a Shooter, piecing together metal and rubber

parts, and then placing the finished parts into boxes.      

The claimant testified that her back “popped” on

January 5, 2006 as the result of a work-related lifting

accident.  The record indicates that Dr. Kenneth Gati saw
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the claimant on January 23, 2006, “Ms. Wilson comes today to

clinic for evaluation of her back.  She injured it around

the 5th of January.  She was at work when she was lifting

parts....The patient has done a little bit of therapy, which

has been fairly painful and has not helped..”  Dr. Gati

assessed “1.  Musculoskeletal strain of the lumbar spine. 

2.  Sciatica.  PLAN: At this point, we will go ahead and get

an MRI since she has failed to get better up to this point

with the therapy exercises.  I will see her back after the

MRI.  I am also going to put her on a Medrol Dosepak and she

needs to be on light duty, sedentary work with no lifting.” 

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on January

24, 2006, with the following conclusion: “Mild posterior

disc bulging at L4-5 with slight indentation of the thecal

sac and narrowing of the neural foramina at this level.”

Dr. D’Orsay D. Bryant, III examined the claimant on

February 16, 2006: “The patient is a 48-year-old female with

a complaint of severe low back pain secondary to a work-

related accident.  The patient stated that she was injured

on January 5, 2006 when she bent down to pick up parts off

the floor at Cooper Tire.  She stated that she felt severe

pain and tearing in her back.  The patient has been employed
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at Cooper for 14 years in a manual labor job in the

finishing department where she gauges parts....The patient

had medication and physical therapy without relief.  In

fact, the patient stated that she cannot tolerate the

physical therapy at SAMA because she was in too much

pain....The patient has not been able to work because of the

severity of her low back pain.  The patient stated that she

was referred to Dr. Gati without relief and that she even

received a recommendation to go to a pain clinic in Monroe

because of her low back pain.”

Dr. Bryant’s impression was “Severe lumbar strain with

bulging disc....I definitely do not agree with the referral

to a pain clinic.  I do believe that her low back condition

can be managed conservatively by me on a local basis.”  The

claimant testified that her physical condition worsened as a

result of Dr. Bryant’s treatment, and that she requested a

change of physician.  A Change of Physician Order was

entered on August 29, 2006: “A change of physician is hereby

approved by the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission

for Annette Wilson to change from Dr. D’Orsay Bryant to Dr.

Harold Chakales[.]”
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Dr. Harold H. Chakales began treating the claimant on

October 4, 2006 and diagnosed “1.  Lumbar disc syndrome with

radiculopathy, left....Ms. Wilson needs to have an EMG/NCV

of her back and both legs, as well as consideration of a

lumbar discogram.”  Dr. Chakales noted on November 17, 2006,

“She is trying to work but is having difficulty....She is

still bothered with intractable sciatica.  I have

recommended the lumbar discogram with CT scan.  She is

scheduled to have this procedure on 12/5/2006.  At this time

we have been notified by the Travelers WC Insurance Company

the additional benefits for medical and indeminity (sic) are

denied.  We will proceed with treatment under her private

insurance.”  Dr. Chakales diagnosed “1.  Symptomatic Lumbar

disc syndrome with radiculopathy, left.”  

Dr. Chakales performed a lumbar discography on December

5, 2006.  The “Post-operative diagnosis” was “Postoperative

lumbar laminectomy with recurrent lumbar disk syndrome with

instability.”  Dr. Chakales took the claimant off work on

December 5, 2006.  Dr. Chakales reported on December 18,

2006, “Ms. Wilson is a potential surgical candidate.  At the

present time she is disabled and unable to work.”  The
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claimant testified, “I stopped working in December, because

the pain had gotten so bad that I couldn’t.”    

At the first hearing before the Commission, the

claimant testified on cross-examination that she was off

from work beginning January 2007.  Dr. Chakales noted on

January 8, 2007, “At this time she is most likely

permanently disabled.  I will give her some pain pills and

see her in 1 month.”  Dr. Chakales noted on March 12, 2007,

“She has a lumbar disc at L4-5 and is a candidate for

laminectomy and spinal fusion at that level, with possible

extension to L5-S1....Surgery is scheduled for tomorrow.”  

Dr. Chakales performed a decompression laminectomy at

L4-5 and arthrodesis of the spine on March 13, 2007.  The

pre- and post-operative diagnosis was “Lumbar disk syndrome,

L4-5 with lumbar instability.”  The claimant followed up

with Dr. Chakales on March 28, 2007: “She still has some low

back and leg pain.  She is disabled and unable to work.” 

Dr. Chakales also noted on March 28, 2007, “Is permanently &

totally disabled.”  Dr. Chakales stated on April 3, 2007,

“The patient is permanently & totally disabled.”  Dr.

Chakales noted on April 13, 2007, “She is doing better.  X-

rays look good.  She had a T-lift done at L4-5.  Clinical
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examination shows that the fusion looks good....I have

instructed her to get rid of her walker and that she can

start driving a car.  She is to use a cane or a quad cane. 

She is going to have a very nice result.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Chakales on May 16,

2007: “The surgery was helpful for her back and leg pain. 

She is still a little stiff but is making progress.  I will

fit her with a brace today.  I will give her some Mepergan

and see her in 1 month, at which time we will x-ray her.” 

At the first hearing before the Commission, the claimant

testified on cross-examination that she did not return to

work for the respondents after May 17, 2007.  The claimant

testified that she began receiving Social Security

Disability benefits in approximately June 2007.  Dr.

Chakales noted on August 15, 2007, “X-rays of her lumbar

spine show pedicle fixation at L4-5, which looks excellent.” 

Dr. Chakales noted on December 19, 2007, “The x-rays show

good early healing of the fusion.  She is not having as much

back pain and sciatica.”  

Dr. Chakales corresponded with the claimant’s attorney

on February 25, 2008:

Ms. Wilson’s most recent examination was on
February 18, 2008, at which time she was post op



WILSON - F600924 8

lumbar fusion, L4-5, with pedicle fixation and T-
lift interbody arthrodesis.  She was doing
satisfactorily at the time of that visit and
remains under my care, and, has not reached
maximum medical improvement at this time.

Ms. Wilson’s anatomical impairment has not been
completely rated.  It is my feeling she is
disabled and unable to work.  According to the AMA
Guide to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment,
4th edition, she would fall into Thoracolumbar
category 4.  Her anatomical impairment is 20% to
the body as a whole.  She is permanently totally
disabled and most likely will never be
rehabilitated to return to work.  At this time she
is still convalescing from her surgery and has not
reached maximum medical improvement.

  
Dr. John O. Lytle examined the claimant on October 23,

2008:

Annette Wilson is a 51 years old female who is
here today for an Independent Medical Evaluation
of her back.  She understands that this was
requested by her workers compensation insurance
carrier....

She complains of numbness down the left leg and
pain on the left side.  She states the pain is in
the gluteus and the posterior thigh.  On a scale
of one to ten her pain is a seven and is
continuous....She states she is unable to work
because of her pain....

On 3/13/07 she underwent decompression laminectomy
at L4-5 with arthrodesis of the spine using
pedicle screws and rods.  She had transforaminal
lumbar interbody fusion at L4-5 using allograft
bone.

She attempted to return to work in December of
2006.  After one week she was again placed off
work and has not worked since that time.  She last
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saw Dr. Chakales in November of this year.  She
has applied for Social Security Disability
benefits and has not been approved as of this
date....

AP/LAT/OBLIQUE L-SPINE show the interbody fusion
of L4/L5 to be in good position.  The remaining
disc spaces in the lumbar spine are well-
maintained with no significant degenerative change
noted.  There is no significant radiographic
evidence of a solid bony fusion.  There is
radiographic evidence of loosening of the pedicle
screws on the oblique x-rays....

This is a very difficult problem.  She developed
symptoms and did not respond to conservative
treatment long enough until surgery was done.  She
has not improved with surgery.  It appears that
she has pending complications of her surgery (i.e.
loosening of the pedicle screws) although this can
not be predicted.

Permanent impairment: According to the Guides to 
the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment, fourth 
edition as published by the American Medical
Association I see impairment level to be level 4
according to table 70 page 108.  This is
equivalent to 20 percent whole person and
impairment according to table 72, page 110.

Because of the operation that she has undergone
and the fact that she has permanent hardware in
her spine I feel that she has some permanent work
restrictions.  This would include restrictions of
bending, stooping, twisting, and turning.  She
should also be restricted from extensive walking
on a level or uneven surfaces, climbing ladders,
carrying objects > 20 pounds frequently.

I have suggested that she undergo a functional
capacity evaluation (FCE) test to better determine
her level of activity according to the US
Department of Labor standards.  I will provide an
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addendum to this report with the results of that
test.

The claimant followed up with Dr. Chakales on June 9,

2009: “She is doing well from her spinal surgery and is not

hurting at all.  She does not need to have the hardware

removed.  She had a good result.  I will see her in 6

months.”            

Dr. Chakales noted on March 1, 2010, “She is having low

back pain.  She is post laminectomy.  Her fusion at L4-5

appears to be healing.  She has chronic intractable pain and

may have metalosis.  The fusion looks like it is healing.  I

will give her some pain pills and muscle relaxers as well as

an antiinflammatory.  I will have her return in 6

weeks....Clinically, the surgery has helped her.”  Dr.

Chakales noted on April 12, 2010, “She is having a

satisfactory result from her back surgery and is doing well. 

She had x-rays in March.  I will give her some pain

medication and see her in 6 weeks.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on April 29, 2010.  The

claimant contended that she sustained a compensable injury

to her lower back on January 5, 2006 which necessitated

surgery on March 13, 2007.  The claimant contended that she

was entitled to reasonably necessary medical treatment,
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temporary total disability benefits, permanent partial

disability benefits, and fees for legal services. 

Respondent No. 1 contended, “any incident that occurred at

work is not the cause of her need for surgery on March 13,

2007.  Respondent No. 1 contends claimant did not sustain a

compensable back injury on January 5, 2006.”    

A hearing was held on May 13, 2010.  The claimant

testified at that time that she was not currently employed. 

The claimant testified with regard to her condition after

surgery by Dr. Chakales on March 13, 2007, “I’ve been okay,

but there has been some bad days.  The pain never really

goes completely away.”      

The claimant underwent a Functional Capacity Evaluation

on July 20, 2010:

Her lawyer was contacted to obtain a job
description so we could compare her results with
her previous duties but we did not receive the
appropriate documentation.

Ms. Wilson described her current level of activity
as moderately active.  She described caring for
her child.  She likes to read.  She did not
describe much physical activity in and around the
home.  She completed the shopping but stated “I
get in and out as quickly as I can.”  She does not
actively participate in any type of aerobic
exercise program.  She does not regularly walk. 
Ms. Wilson did not demonstrate any interest in
returning to either her previous job or alternate
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employment....She stated she has been on
disability since November 2008....

Timer analysis revealed client sat for 1 hour and
37 minutes with the longest duration lasting 31
minutes.  There was no indication that the client
could not sit for longer periods of
time....Dynamic standing measured at 3 hours and 3
minutes with the longest duration lasting 53
minutes.  There were no indications that the
client could not stand for longer periods of
time....

Client lifted within a sedentary physical demand
level on a frequent basis not being able to lift
greater than 8 lbs....

Client demonstrated ability to squat, crouch,
kneel and stoop occasionally throughout the
testing day.  She was somewhat slow when crouching
all the way to the floor or going from standing to
kneeling but was able to complete these whole body
movements without upper extremity support.  

Recommendations

Based on observed mechanics, effort and overall
abilities, work conditioning is recommended to
improve patient’s overall physical condition. 
Based on client’s abilities at this time, a
structured exercise program would improve
patient’s overall condition and potentially allow
her to return to more functional activities
including work.  Her overall pain level did not
increase dramatically with significantly increased
activity.  Upon follow-up the next day, she
reported significant pain and swelling in her
legs.  Medical follow-up concerning progressive
knee pain is also recommended.

 
The claimant testified that the respondent-employer’s

plant had closed by the time she underwent the Functional
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Capacity Evaluation, and that the respondents had not

offered her another job.   

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on August

3, 2010.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant proved she sustained a compensable back injury on

January 5, 2006.  The administrative law judge also found,

“5) All other issues not specifically outlined herein are

hereby reserved.”  The parties have stipulated that the

administrative law judge’s August 3, 2010 opinion is “res

judicata and the law of the case,” and that the claimant

sustained a compensable back injury on January 5, 2006.    

Dr. Chakales corresponded with the respondent-carrier

on September 3, 2010:

As you know, I initially saw Ms. Annette Wilson in
November 2006 and treated her.  Ms. Wilson
continued having problems, and I subsequently took
her to surgery and operated on her.  However, this
surgery was not paid for by the workers’
compensation company, but by private insurance.  

In December 2006, I performed a lumbar discogram
at L3-4, L4-5, L5-S1.  The L4-5 disc space was
incompetent and abnormal.  She was taken to
surgery on March 13, 2007, and underwent extensive
decompressive laminectomy at L4-5 with pedicle
fixation, as well as lateral gutter fusion and
interbody fusion.  Ms. Wilson did satisfactorily
postoperatively and had relief of her back and leg
pain.  I have enclosed a copy of a letter I wrote
on December 18, 2006. I subsequently wrote a
letter on February 25, 2008, to Mr. Floyd Thomas
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in regard to Ms. Wilson.  Enclosed is a copy of
that letter.  I rated Ms. Wilson as having an
anatomical impairment of 20% to the body as a
whole as of February 25, 2008, according to the
AMA Guide to the Evaluation of Permanent
Impairment, 4th edition.  When seen in the summer
of 2008, I felt Ms. Wilson had healing of the
fusion.  In December 2008, I made the diagnosis of
de Quervain’s disease.

I saw Ms. Wilson in March 2010, at which time she
was doing well.  The fusion appeared to be
healing.  In April 2010, I felt she was having a
satisfactory result from her spinal surgery.  She
was scheduled for a functional capacity evaluation
at that time, and I have enclosed a copy of the
results of that study.

I last saw Ms. Wilson on July 26, 2010.  X-rays
made at that time showed progressive healing of
the lumbar arthrodesis.  There is an interbody
fusion at L4-5 and a lateral gutter fusion which
appears to be healed at L4-5, L5-S1.  I felt
at this time that Ms. Wilson was healing, but had
not completely healed.  She is to return in
September 2010 for follow up.

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Did you go back to see Dr. Chakales in
September 2010?

A.  I believe so, yes....

Q.  Did you continue to treat with Dr. Chakales
through 2010 and 2011?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  Did he ever clear you to return to work?

A.  Actually he talked about clearing me when I
went back in December of 2011, I had an
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appointment December 21, 2011, but he died on
December 13, 2011....

Q.  So you never got his final opinion in this
case?

A.  No.  

Q.  Have you treated with any other doctors since
then?

A.  No.

The parties have stipulated that the respondents “paid

a 20% rating to the body as a whole.”  The claimant’s

attorney stated at hearing that the respondents paid the

rating in a check dated March 22, 2011.          

A pre-hearing order was filed on February 2, 2012.  The

claimant contended that she “suffered an injury in the

course and scope of her employment on January 5, 2006, to

her lower back, L4-5 and L5-S1, which necessitated surgery

on March 13, 2007, and that her injury arose out of and in

the course of the required duties of her employment, and

that she is entitled to payment of medicals and

rehabilitation, as well as temporary total disability and

permanent partial disability benefits, wage loss disability

benefits, and attorney’s fees.”  Respondent No. 1 contended,

“1) Respondent has paid for all reasonable and necessary
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medical treatments of which it has been made aware.  2)

Claimant is not totally and permanently disabled.”    

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:  

1) Maximum medical improvement determination.
2) Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary
total disability from the date of last payment
through the claimant’s date of maximum medical
improvement.
3) Whether the claimant is now permanently and
totally disabled, or in the alternative entitled
to wage-loss disability benefits.

  
A hearing was held on May 23, 2012.  The claimant

contended at that time that she was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits beginning December 24, 2006 until

a date yet to be determined.  The respondents contended that

the claimant’s entitlement to temporary total disability

benefits ended six months after the March 2007 surgery date. 

The respondents contended that the claimant was not entitled

to permanent total disability or wage-loss disability

benefits.  

The claimant testified at the May 23, 2012 hearing that

she suffered from problems in her back, “Especially when it

is cold....Today, because it is real cold in here and my

back just feels like it has got a vise grip, it hurts just

like tight.”  The claimant testified that she took a daily

over-the-counter medication similar to a muscle relaxer. 
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The claimant testified that she had not returned to work

since her March 2007 surgery.  The claimant testified that

she was unable to sleep at night and that she spent most of

her days in bed.  The claimant testified that she did not

know of any work she could perform, “other than answer the

phone....Even though I went to school for business

secretary, learned how to type, everything now is by

computer, I didn’t learn nothing about computers back when I

was going to school because they didn’t have any.”    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on August

20, 2012.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant proved she was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits beginning December 24, 2006 until a date

yet to be determined.  The administrative law judge found

that “all issues related to permanency are hereby reserved.” 

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The
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employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  Preponderance of the evidence means the

evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Wright Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App.

358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).

In the present matter, the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to her back on January 5, 2006.  Dr. Gati

subsequently assessed musculoskeletal strain of the lumbar

spine, and an MRI showed disc bulging at L4-5.  Dr. Bryant’s

impression in February 2006 was severe lumbar strain with

bulging disc.  In a Change of Physician Order dated August

29, 2006, the Commission approved a change of physician from

Dr. Bryant to Dr. Chakales.  Dr. Chakales first saw the

claimant on October 4, 2006.  Dr. Chakales diagnosed lumbar

disc syndrome with radiculopathy, and he recommended

additional diagnostic testing.  Where a claimant has

exercised her statutory right to a one-time change of
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physician, the respondents must pay for at least the initial

visit to the new physician in order to fulfill their

obligation to provide reasonably necessary medical

treatment.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Brown, 82 Ark. App.

600, 120 S.W.3d 153 (2003).  In the present matter, Dr.

Chakales noted on November 17, 2006 that the respondent-

carrier had denied Dr. Chakales’ treatment, and he stated,

“We will proceed with treatment under her private

insurance.”  

The Full Commission finds that the treatment of record

for the claimant’s compensable back injury recommended by

Dr. Chakales was reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable back injury.  Dr. Chakales performed a

decompression laminectomy at L4-5 on March 13, 2007.  Dr.

Chakales generally noted afterward that surgery benefitted

the claimant.  For instance, Dr. Chakales reported on May

16, 2007, “The surgery was helpful for her back and leg

pain.”  Post-surgical improvement is a proper consideration

in determining whether surgery was reasonably necessary. 

Winslow v. D & B Mech. Contrs., 69 Ark. App. 285, 13 S.W.3d

180 (2000).  We find in the present matter that surgery

performed by Dr. Chakales was reasonably necessary.  The
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claimant continued follow-up visits with Dr. Chakales

following surgery.

Dr. Chakales informed the respondent-carrier on

September 3, 2010 that he had last seen the claimant on July

26, 2010.  Dr. Chakales stated, “She is to return in

September 2010 for follow up.”  There are no further reports

of record from Dr. Chakales after September 3, 2010.  The

claimant testified that she continued treating with Dr.

Chakales in 2010 and 2011.  The claimant testified that she

was scheduled to see Dr. Chakales on December 21, 2011, but

that Dr. Chakales died on December 13, 2011.  The claimant

testified that she suffers from chronic pain and that she

takes daily over-the-counter medications.  However, the

claimant does not contend before the Commission that she is

entitled to additional medical treatment beyond that already

provided.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved that all of the treatment of record provided by Dr.

Chakales for the claimant’s low back was reasonably

necessary in connection with the claimant’s compensable

injury.  We direct Respondent No. 1 to reimburse the

appropriate parties for the costs of Dr. Chakales’
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treatment, to the extent the respondents have not already

done so.

B.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(12)(Repl. 2002).  A claimant’s healing period ends when

the underlying condition causing the disability has become

stable and nothing further in the way of treatment will

improve the condition.  Milligan v. West Tree Serv., 57 Ark.

App. 14, 946 S.W.2d 697 (1997), citing Elk Roofing Co. v.

Pinson, 22 Ark. App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661 (1987).  The

healing period has not ended so long as treatment is

administered for healing and alleviation of the condition

and continues until the employee is as far restored as the

permanent character of the injury will permit.  Arkansas

Highway & Transp. Dep’t v. McWilliams, 41 Ark. App. 1, 846

S.W.2d 670 (1993).  The determination of when the healing

period ends is a question of fact for the Commission. 
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Thurman v. Clarke Indus., Inc., 45 Ark. App. 87, 872 S.W.2d

418 (1994).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “the claimant has proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from December 24, 2006, to a date yet to be

determined.”  The Full Commission does not affirm this

finding.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved

she was entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

December 24, 2006 through February 25, 2008.  

The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her back

on January 5, 2006.  Dr. Gati assessed musculoskeletal

strain of the lumbar spine and placed the claimant on “light

duty, sedentary work with no lifting” on January 23, 2006. 

Dr. Bryant noted in February 2006, “The patient has not been

able to work because of the severity of her low back pain.” 

Dr. Chakales took the claimant off work on December 5, 2006

and noted on December 18, 2006, “she is disabled and unable

to work.”  The claimant contends that she is entitled to

temporary total disability benefits beginning December 24,

2006.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved
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she was within her healing period and totally incapacitated

from earning wages no later than December 24, 2006.  

Dr. Chakales performed surgery on March 13, 2007.  Dr.

Chakales advised the claimant on April 13, 2007 that she was

able to drive a motor vehicle.  Dr. Chakales informed the

claimant’s attorney on February 25, 2008 that the claimant

had sustained a permanent anatomical impairment in the

amount of 20%.  Permanent impairment is any permanent

functional or anatomical loss remaining after the healing

period has been reached.  Vangilder v. Anchor Packaging,

Inc., 2011 Ark. App. 240, citing Johnson v. General

Dynamics, 46 Ark. App. 188, 878 S.W.2d 411 (1994).  The Full

Commission finds in the present matter that the claimant

reached the end of her healing period no later than February

25, 2008, the date that Dr. Chakales assigned a permanent

anatomical impairment.  Temporary total disability benefits

cannot be awarded after a claimant’s healing period has

ended.  Milligan, supra.

The Full Commission recognizes that Dr. Chakales also

stated on February 25, 2008 that the claimant “has not

reached maximum medical improvement.”  The Commission has

the authority to accept or reject a medical opinion and the
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authority to determine its probative value.  Poulan Weed

Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002). 

In the present matter, the Full Commission assigns minimal

evidentiary weight to Dr. Chakales’ statement on February

25, 2008 that the claimant had not reached maximum medical

improvement.  Dr. Lytle examined the claimant in October

2008 and reiterated Dr. Chakales’ finding that the claimant

had sustained a 20% anatomical impairment as a result of the

compensable injury.  Dr. Lytle noted, “There is radiographic

evidence of loosening of the pedicle screws on the oblique

x-rays....It appears that she has pending complications of

her surgery (i.e. loosening of the pedicle screws) although

this can not be predicted.”

We find that physician’s notation of “loosening of the

pedicle screws” is not evidence demonstrating that the

claimant’s healing period extended beyond February 25, 2008,

the date that the claimant was assigned a permanent

anatomical impairment rating.  Dr. Lytle did not recommend

surgery, and Dr. Chakales opined on June 9, 2009, “She does

not need to have the hardware removed.  She had a good

result.”  The persistence of pain may not of itself prevent

a finding that the healing period is over, provided that the



WILSON - F600924 25

underlying condition has stabilized.  Mad Butcher, Inc. v.

Parker, 4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982).  The Full

Commission finds in the present matter that the claimant’s

underlying condition stabilized no later than February 25,

2008.  We therefore find that the claimant proved she was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

December 24, 2006 through February 25, 2008.        

C.  Wage Loss

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to

earn a livelihood.  Cross v. Crawford County Mem. Hosp., 54

Ark. App. 130, 923 S.W.2d 886 (1996).  In considering claims

for permanent partial disability benefits in excess of the

employee’s percentage of permanent physical impairment, the

Commission may take into account, in addition to the

percentage of permanent physical impairment, such factors as

the claimant’s age, education, work experience, and other

matters reasonably expected to affect her future earning

capacity.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(b)(1)(Repl. 2002).

When a claimant has been assigned an anatomical

impairment rating to the body as a whole, the Commission has

the authority to increase the disability rating, and it can
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find a claimant permanently and totally disabled based upon

wage-loss factors.  Lee v. Alcoa Extrusion, Inc., 89 Ark.

App. 228, 201 S.W.3d 449 (2005).  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

519(e)(Repl. 2002) provides:

(1) “Permanent total disability” means inability,
because of compensable injury or occupational
disease, to earn any meaningful wages in the same
or other employment.
(2) The burden of proof shall be on the employee
to prove inability to earn any meaningful wage in
the same or other employment.

  
In the present matter, the parties agreed to litigate

the issue, “3) Whether the claimant is now permanently and

totally disabled, or in the alternative entitled to wage-

loss disability benefits.”  The claimant contends that the

is permanently totally disabled.  The respondents contend

that the claimant is not entitled to permanent total

disability or wage-loss disability benefits.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved she sustained

wage-loss disability in the amount of 50%.  

The claimant is age 55 and has only a GED, although she

did attend a business school and received a certificate to

be a business secretary.  The claimant’s work history is

primarily unskilled manual labor, including nine years of

employment in a chicken plant.  The claimant became employed
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with the respondents in 1991.  The claimant performed

assembly-line piece work for the respondent-employer.  The

claimant sustained a compensable injury to her back on

January 5, 2006.  Dr. Chakales performed a laminectomy at

L4-5 on March 13, 2007.  Dr. Chakales opined, even while the

claimant remained within a healing period for her

compensable injury, that the claimant was “permanently and

totally disabled.”  However, Dr. Chakales opined on April

13, 2007 that the claimant was physically able to drive an

automobile.  The claimant began receiving Social Security

Disability benefits in June 2007.

Dr. Chakales assigned the claimant a 20% permanent

anatomical impairment rating on February 25, 2008.  The

respondents have accepted and paid the 20% rating.  Dr.

Chakales opined on February 25, 2008, “She is permanently

totally disabled and most likely will never be rehabilitated

to return to work.”  It is within the Commission’s province

to weigh all of the medical evidence and to determine what

is most credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337

Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  The Full Commission in the

present matter assigns greater evidentiary weight to the

opinion of Dr. Lytle.  Dr. Lytle recounted all of the
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claimant’s pertinent medical history and stated, “I feel

that she has some permanent work restrictions.  This would

include restrictions of bending, stooping, twisting, and

turning.  She should also be restricted from extensive

walking on a level or uneven surfaces, climbing ladders,

carrying objects > 20 pounds frequently.”  Dr. Lytle did not

opine that the claimant was permanently totally disabled

from pursuing any type of appropriate gainful employment. 

Dr. Lytle’s opinion was corroborated by the results of the

Functional Capacity Evaluation performed in July 2010.  The

claimant informed the evaluator that her level of activity

was “moderately active” and that she enjoyed reading.  It

was concluded from the Functional Capacity Evaluation that

the claimant was physically able to perform at least

restricted sedentary work. 

Based on the opinion of Dr. Lytle and the Functional

Capacity Evaluation, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant did not prove she was permanently totally disabled

in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(e)(Repl. 2002). 

The claimant did not prove that she was unable to earn any

meaningful wage in the same or other employment.  The

claimant testified, however, that the respondent-employer’s
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plant had closed by the time she completed the Functional

Capacity Evaluation.  The claimant also testified that the

respondents had not offered her another job, and the

evidence does not demonstrate that the claimant could have

returned to her manual labor assembly line work for the

respondents, because of the claimant’s permanent physical

restrictions.  The claimant testified that she suffered from

chronic back pain and that she spent most days in bed.  The

Full Commission notes, however, that the claimant has not

attempted to return to any type of appropriate gainful

employment since surgery on March 13, 2007.  The claimant is

drawing Social Security Disability benefits and is clearly

not interested in returning to appropriate work within her

permanent physical restrictions.  The claimant admitted at

hearing that the Department of Human Services had offered

her further education at no cost, but the claimant declined

because she was purportedly unable to perform simple math. 

A lack of interest in returning to work or a negative

attitude impedes an assessment of the claimant’s loss of

earning capacity.  Ellison v. Therma Tru, 71 Ark. App. 410,

30 S.W.3d 769 (2000).  
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The evidence in the present matter demonstrates that

the claimant has sustained wage-loss disability in the

amount of 50%.  This finding is based on the claimant’s age

of 55, the claimant’s limited education, her history of

unskilled manual labor, her permanent physical restrictions,

and the claimant’s lack of interest in returning to any

appropriate gainful employment within her permanent

restrictions.  The claimant did not prove she was

permanently totally disabled in accordance with Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-519(e)(Repl. 2002).

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved the treatment

of record for her low back provided by Dr. Chakales was

reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant does not contend that

she is entitled to additional medical treatment.  The

claimant proved that she was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from December 24, 2006 through February

25, 2008.  The claimant proved that she sustained wage-loss

disability in the amount of 50% in excess of the claimant’s

20% permanent anatomical impairment.  The claimant did not

prove that she was permanently totally disabled.  The
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claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal services

in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2002). 

For prevailing in part on appeal, the claimant’s attorney is

entitled to an additional fee of five hundred dollars

($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney concurs in part and dissents in part.

CONCURRING DISSENTING OPINION

          I concur, in part with, and dissent, in part from,

the majority opinion.  Specifically, I concur in the finding

that the claimant proved she was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from December 24, 2006 through February

25, 2008.  However, I must dissent from the finding that the

claimant proved she was entitled to wage-loss disability in

the amount of 50%.  

          While the claimant may have sustained some wage-

loss disability, I cannot find that she has proven by a

preponderance of the evidence that such disability arises to
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the level awarded by the majority.  This claim is

complicated by the fact that the respondent-employer closed

the plant while the claimant was out on sick leave.  Thus it

is impossible to determine whether she might have been

offered any work within her restrictions following her

surgery.  The fact remains, however, that the claimant began

receiving Social Security disability benefits in 2007, and

has admittedly not sought any employment since that time. 

Furthermore, the claimant admitted that she declined to take

advantage of job training services offered through the

Department of Human Services, because, according to her, she

did not believe that she could do the math.  Moreover, and

more importantly, the claimant admitted that following her

2007 surgery, the only medical treatment she received from

Dr. Chakales until the time of his death was for purposes of

medication.  The claimant further admitted that since Dr.

Chakales’s death in December of 2011, she has not sought

medical treatment for her back from any physician, despite

the fact that she has Medicare to help cover any costs of

medical treatment she may require.  Nor has the claimant

taken any type of prescription medication for her back

symptoms since 2011.  Rather, the claimant testified that
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she takes an over the counter muscle relaxer. In my opinion,

the claimant simply is not motivated to return to the work

force.  She has made no effort to look for work or to

improve her chances of employment by seeking retraining or

further education.  

          Based upon these facts, when I consider the

claimant’s age, education, work experience,  compensable

injury, medical records, lack of any recommended future

treatment, together with her lack of motivation and negative

attitude in seeking either employment or further education,

I cannot find that the claimant has sustained a 50% wage

loss disability.  Therefore, I must respectfully dissent

from this finding.   

                                    
                             KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner


